Pierce County Fire Chiefs Association
Meeting Minutes
November 2, 2006

Call to Order

Vice-President Doug Willis called the Pierce County Fire Chiefs Association meeting to order at 9:10 a.m. at Steilacoom Public Safety.  The following were present:

Greg Miller, McNeil Island FD
James Jaques, Milton FD
Randy Shelton, Orting FD

Kelvin Johnson, Puyallup FD
Pat Donovan, Puyallup FD

Bob Drozynski, Steilacoom PS

Jim Duggan, Tacoma FD

Paul Webb, PCFD #2
Dave Dupille, PCFD #3

Bob Black, PCFD #5
Eric Watson, PCFD #5

Jack Andren, PCFD #6

Doug Willis, PCFD #6

Ed Goodlet, PCFD #8

Gary McVay, PCFD #13

Garry Olson, PCFD #23

Ken Parrish, PCDEM

Wayne Wienholz, PCFPB
Dic Gribbon, PSCAA

Norma Pancake, PCEMS
Recorder Denise Menge

Flag Salute
Bob Drozynski led the flag salute and welcomed everyone.  He gave an overview of Steilacoom Public Safety.  They are in the process of getting a Wildland Urban Interface vehicle.  He will send out an e-mail once it is in-service.
Approval of Minutes

It was moved and seconded to approve the October 19, 2006 minutes.  MOTION CARRIED.
Treasurer’s Report

Kathy Hale was not present to give the Treasurer’s Report.
Correspondence

Vice President Willis reported that a draft letter was received from the Police Chiefs regarding the Pierce Responder and Rapid Responder integration issue that was discussed at the Joint meeting held in October.  We need two (2) representatives from this Association to participate on a committee/task force.  Jack Andren is willing to serve on this.  Greg Miller stated he is interested in participating if no one else is.
Paul Webb stated he needs to leave the meeting early today.  He is a rep on the Regional TEW and they are gearing up for the upcoming 2007 grant process.  In the 2003 – 2006 timeframe the Fire Service got approximately 45% of the money and the police received approximately 44%.  A message that has been sent to the committees is that we need to play nice with the other on the committees.  We need to figure out a way to divvy up the money to better work together.  We also need to keep an open mind on how to split the grant money.
Paul Webb stated there is going to be an exercise in July that is primarily a drill for the Port, however, everyone is welcome to participate in it, they just need to let DEM know.

ICS 300 and 400 classes are coming up.  He didn’t get much value out of the other IS courses, however, he has had discussion with his staff that maybe they don’t apply for grant money due to the time it takes to complete all the required training, etc.  However, there may be some value with the 300 and 400 classes since they are classroom and have some hands on training.  DEM is doing an outstanding job on putting the training together and getting it out to everyone.

Jack Andren stated he is on the Resource Committee and they will be meeting again next week.  He had sent out an e-mail and he has received no response from anyone except for East Pierce who had a question on whether or not any of the funds could be used for training.  The funds can only be used for regional issues and not for individual department needs.  Any issues that are out there that tie into the parameters of the RCC Committee, please let him know.  Ken Parrish stated that there is a plan if there are no requests for the money that are not discipline specific.  They are looking at strategic value things such as a fully interlinked siren system in the County.  Gary McVay stated it would be helpful if there was a list of available regional assets that departments have, etc.  Are there funds available to put together some kind of regional training on this.  Kelvin Johnson stated there is not, the training committee money is ear-marked for classes, overtime and backfill.
Guest Speaker 

Vice President Doug Willis introduced Mike Evans with WA DOT.  Mike stated he is the Incident Response Program Manager.  He has been asked by Headquarters to put together a universal identification system.  He distributed a copy of a Draft Field Level ID.  The first arriving unit can identify the type of incident and then can tailor the response based on whether the incident is minor, intermediate or major.  He is basically going to be teaching his people how to size up an incident.  Randy Shelton asked if there is specific funding for equipment for the Fire Service or are they are on their own.  Mike stated he doesn’t really have a budget to purchase equipment for the Fire Service.
Mike stated he is the local DOT presenter for Traffic Incident Management (T.I.M.) training and he would like to get some training set up for the DOT, State Patrol, Fire Service and Tow Industry.  He has been asked to put together a T.I.M. Committee and he would like a representative from the Fire Service, Police, DOT and the Towing Industry.

Mike stated there are cable guard rails in many areas and there is some newly installed high tension cables.  He introduced Don Gripne who is the cable manufacturer representative.  Don presented a CASS (Cable Safety System) Emergency Response Presentation by Trinity Highway Products.  The high tension cable barriers have weak posts, detachable cable, pre-stretched/non-pre-stretched cable.  With high tension cables, they colder they are, the higher the tension.  A crash test was shown.
There are four (4) options for post installation:  Driven post, driven sleeve with and without soil plate, sleeve in concrete footing with an augered hole, or sleeve in pre-cast concrete footing.  The sleeve is 15” long and the footing is 31” deep.  Every 1000’ feet is a turnbuckle for the cable.  A Dillon meter is used to determine the tension on the cable.

Only cut the cable if there is a life threatening situation.  You can go up or downstream from the incident and life the cable up and out of the posts to relieve the tension.  Can even do this enough to where the cable lies on the ground so it can be driven over.  They are not going to ask that you not cut the cable in a life safety situation; however, they just want everyone to be aware that it is not necessary.  Also, to be aware that once the cable is cut, the entire system is down.

If anyone has any questions, they can call 1-800-772-7976 or checkout the website:  www.highwayguardrail.com
The Association thanked Mike Evans and Don Gripne for their presentation.

OUTSIDE AGENCY REPORTS:

American Red Cross

No representative present.
Department of Emergency Management

Ken Parrish stated we have moved into the wet time of the year.  The weather service has reported a lot of rain is expected for the next 4 to 5 days.  They will be meeting with Public Works.  A new tool is available for use in the County that is a public warning system.  This system cost $800,000.00 and can be used in place of or in conjunction with the EAS (Emergency Alert System).  This new system uses the existing 911 database, a PSAP operator goes to a GIS website, outlines the boundaries, records a message, verifies the message quality and then launches the system.  It then calls all hardwire telephone systems in residences and businesses in the area that has been outlined.  All phones are dialed instantaneously, approximately 60,000 per minute.  There is no impact to the 911 system as it just accesses the database.  They are starting the education process for First Responders informing them that they can access a targeted response area.  They tested it in Puyallup with the Lahar sirens and in the message they asked people to call the EOC to let them know what their thoughts were on this system.  They received a very positive response.  This is available to be demonstrated.  They are going to be using this system for severe weather warnings this year.
A sand bag inventory questionnaire was sent out, please get them completed and sent in.

NIMS 2007 compliance requirements handouts were distributed.  The ICS 300 and 400 classes are for management level personnel.  At a conference held in September, it was reported that Washington State, and specifically Pierce County, is the most NIMS compliant.  More defined guidance should be coming out soon with regards to 300 and 400 and who has to take it.

EMS

Norma Pancake reported the Department of Health did an EMS survey and learned a lot.  They received input from 38 out of 40.  Thank you for responding.
Jim Duggan distributed some information on the divert issue.  The original ideas was to have no divert and the hospital community took the fire service seriously.  However, there was one thing that was not addressed and that was how long our personnel are at the hospitals.  This was discussed this last year and it was decided that we want the hospital service time as part of the equation and not just focus on no divert.  The committee’s initial focus was medical divert and not trauma.  Trauma was considered a separate issue.  In August, the Operations committee decided to also look at trauma divert.  They are now meeting monthly, instead of quarterly and they have moved the no divert date to January 2008.  Agencies need to identify patients that are flown to Harborview so the committee can track how many patients are lost to King County.
Pat Donovan stated it was a tough decision to make at the EMS Council, but the best thing to do is to extend the no divert for another year due to the enormity of the issues at hand.  They are going to be going back to the beginning of 2005 for numbers.  Norma stated that each and every time your agency is diverted, they need to let Pat Donovan know.

Pat stated they are finding at the Training and Development Committee meetings that many times there is not a Chiefs representative present or able to attend and he would like to suggest that an alternate representative be appointed.  He would like to suggest the alternate be Angie Riggsby from Buckley as she regularly attends these meetings.  There were no objections to Angie Riggsby being the alternate Chiefs representative to the Training and Development Committee.

Jim Duggan stated the West Region has not been well attended by the Fire Chiefs representative and would like to recommend Zane Gibson be the representative.  It was moved and seconded that Zane Gibson be the Chief’s representative to the West Region meetings.  MOTION CARRIED.
Fire Marshal

Wayne Wienholz stated he has nothing to report.
State Chiefs/Western Chiefs

No representative present.
PS Clean Air Agency

Dic Gribbon reported he has been out for the last month and he’s still trying to get caught up.  Their offices are being relocated from Union Street to Stewart Street to the old monorail offices.  This move will take place over the Martin Luther King Jr. holiday weekend.
PC Fire Commissioners

No representative present.
Dept. of Natural Resources

No representative present.
DIVISION REPORTS:

EMS

Nothing at this time.
Training – MetroTraining
Kelvin Johnson reported this months Metro Training will be held on November 8th at University Place with the topic being Big Water.  Next month it will be at Puyallup.
COMMITTEE REPORTS:

Education Committee

Nothing at this time.
Program/Speaker Committee

Doug Willis stated this is being turned over to Reggie Romines.  Please forward any ideas or suggestions to him.
Legislative Caucus Committee

Nothing at this time.
Audit Committee- DORMANT
Nominating Committee - DORMANT
Banquet Committee – Awards Committee

Wayne Weinholz distributed Banquet flyers.  He reported the Banquet is scheduled for December 7th at the Liberty.  The Emerald Ridge High School Choir will be the entertainment.  They had to raise the price a little this year and will be changing from having Ham and Turkey to Baron of Beef and Turkey.  Wayne asked if we are planning to continue the $250.00 donation to the choir as we have done in the past.  The Commissioners Association usually matches this amount.  It was moved and seconded to donate $250.00 to the Emerald Ridge Choir.  MOTION CARRIED.  

Wayne asked everyone to please send in their money with their reservation form when signing up for the Banquet.  Also, no one has approached him yet with ideas for awards.  Please let him know if you have any ideas for awards.
Emergency Management Committee/Air Ops

No representative present.
Fire Marshal Task Force

Wayne Weinholz reported the County Council meeting went fine.  They passed the ordinance for PDD regulations which are almost the same as the small lot design regulations.  There were only three (3) Chiefs representatives that attended and he had hoped there was more of a showing.
HB 1756/RCW 52.33 Response Time Reporting Committee

Doug Willis reported there was good dialog at the meeting that was held.  Sue Tucker has been working on this for CPFR and has a draft resolution put together with estimated response times for 2006.
Unfinished Business

Doug Willis stated he would like to put the question out regarding changing the meeting day.  Is there another day of the week that would work better for everyone or is fine the way it is.  There were no comments.
Doug Willis stated he would like to have some discussion regarding where to hold the August meeting.  Both Greg Miller from McNeil Island and Gary McVay from Brown’s Point have offered to host the August meeting.  Greg has offered the last several years and he’s not sure if there are concerns with security issues and time constraints, etc.  Greg stated there is a new superintendent on the island and he is very strict on the rules, everyone would have to submit their social security number and date of birth for a background check before the meeting.  He could give a quick tour of the island after the meeting and if there is an emergency that came up, he can get anyone back from the island in ten (10) minutes.  Bob Drozynski stated that arrangements for parking would also need to be made as parking is an issue.  He could make shuttle arrangements from here.

Doug Willis reported that Lt. Ed Smith with the Sheriff’s department had spoke to the Association a while back regarding 60 acres at the Roy Y that they are putting a Sheriff’s precinct at.  There will be driver training available to us and other training ground type things.  The committee has gone dormant and they are going to be meeting next week.  He would like two (2) people from this group to be involved and participate with ideas, etc.  Ken Parrish stated the PCDEM is also working closely on this.
New Business

Nothing at this time.
Good of the Order

Dave Dupille reported that D/C Marv Cole will be retiring at the end of this year.   December 8th will be retirement party held at the Environmental Services Building.  He’ll be sending out more information via e-mail.
Adjournment
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 10:50 a.m.

There is no PCFCA meeting December.  The next PCFCA meeting will be January 4, 2007 at Graham Fire & Rescue.
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